Houston County Commissioners Meeting

June 3, 2014

Perry, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, June 3, 2014 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Human Resources Director Ken Carter, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Houston County District Attorney Office Manager Lisa Hudson, Chief Tax Appraiser James Moore, Houston County Tax Assessor Representative Amanda Clark, Walton and Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.  

Commissioner McMichael led the audience in the Invocation.

Air Force 2nd Lieutenant Joseph Bacon led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  He attended Missouri University of Science & Technology where he majored in electrical engineering and minored in mathematics.  He has been active duty with the Air Force since January 1st and his duty assignment at Robins is as a computer processor.  His work involves computer systems onboard different aircraft.  He remarked that the Air Force is in great need of qualified electrical engineers and that is what drew him to join.  He stated that the Middle Georgia community is very friendly toward the military.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of May 20, 2014.  
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1795 submitted by Brian Gross.  The property is located at 341 Peach Blossom Road, Bonaire, Georgia, and is more specifically described as being in LL 196, 10th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 6, Block “H”, Section 2, Phase 4 of Peachtree Estates Subdivision, consisting of 0.47 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Firearms business with no change in zoning.  This application was originally tabled at the May 6th Board meeting and sent back to Zoning & Appeals to give the County Attorney time to review and advise the Board on the effects the new gun bill, HB60, may have on the application.  At the Board of Zoning & Appeals hearing of May 27, 2014, the applicant’s proposed retail sales from the home, and lack of providing information detailing the operation of the business and the fact there was no security for inventory being stored at the home resulted in a recommendation to deny the application.   

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1795.

Applicant Brian Gross spoke in favor of the application.  He stated for the record that he had already filed a lawsuit against the County after his application was tabled in early May.  He felt that he had met all requirements of Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations.  He stated that he would likely only make three to four sales from his home annually and therefore traffic would be held to a minimum.  Most of his sales would be conducted through the internet only.  He estimated that deliveries would be made to his home approximately ten times per month.  He stated that the ATF would inspect his home to make sure that his security measures were adequate.
There was no opposition.

Mr. Thomson remarked that although HB60 would prohibit local governing authorities from restricting gun sales through zoning he was unsure whether that meant restrictions could not be placed on residential districts since this activity was allowed in commercial districts.
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Tom Hall remarked that the interpretation of the zoning restrictions allowed would depend on the outcome of Mr. Gross’ pending lawsuit.

Ms. Robinson asked the applicant whether a Federal Firearms License allowed FedEx, UPS or the U.S. Postal Service to deliver firearms to the home.  Mr. Gross replied that it was permissible.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to deny Application #1795. 
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1799 submitted by Victor and Tina DaSilva.  The property is located at 134 Wimbish Way, Perry, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 107, 13th Land District of Houston County, Lot 27, Block F, Section 3 of Lea Glen Subdivision, consisting of 4.51 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Firearm Instruction business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval of Application #1799 subject to no signage, no storage on the property, and no clients to the home.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicants will have a home office only and will meet clients at off-site locations such as a gun range.  He also explained that the applicant was a NRA-certified instructor, that the customer would provide the gun to be used in the instruction, and that traffic to the home would be limited to infrequent deliveries of instructional manuals.
Mr. Thomson asked for confirmation that there would be no firearm instruction given at the home.  Mr. Andrews replied that there would not be any instruction at the home.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1799.
Applicant was present but had no additional information to add.

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Application #1799 subject to no signage, no storage on the property, and no clients to the home.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1803 submitted by Marvin Rivera. The property is located at 125 Village Blvd. Perry, Georgia, and is more specifically described as being in LL 120, 10th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 13, Block “A”, Section 1, Phase 2 of Lake Joy Village Subdivision, consisting of 0.35 acres. Existing use is R-MH residential. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Landscaping and Irrigation business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage, no customers to the home and allowing for a   6 ft. x 12 ft. enclosed trailer to be used for the business and stored in the rear yard.  He further explained that the equipment used in the business would be stored only in the enclosed trailer.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1803.
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Applicant was present and stated that he had pictures available for the Board to review if needed.
Opponent Mr. Robert Andrews, 129 Village Boulevard, Perry, objected to the application and stated that the neighborhood covenants prohibited businesses of any kind.  He stated that there are already four other businesses operating in the neighborhood that he knows about including two landscape contractors, one plumber and an automotive repair business.  He also stated that the applicant had recently bought an adjacent lot and fears that he may try to expand his business or use it to store materials and equipment.

Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses.  The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.

Chairman Stalnaker asked the applicant if he had any plans to utilize this other lot for his business operations.  The applicant replied that he did not have any plans to use it in that manner.

Mr. Thomson asked Robert Andrews how long the plumbing business had been in operation.  He replied that it was probably about three to four years and that there was a steady stream of traffic of employees coming and going and supplies being delivered.

Mr. McMichael asked if these other businesses possessed business licenses.  The applicant did not know.  

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve Application #1803 subject to no signage, no customers to the home and allowing for a 6 ft. x 12 ft. enclosed trailer to be used for the business and stored in the rear yard.  
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1804 for a Home Occupation Online Boutique business submitted by Darryl and Stephanie Duckworth.  Mr. Andrews stated that the Zoning & Appeals Board tabled this application due to the absence of the applicant at the Zoning & Appeals meeting on May 27, 2014.  
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1804.

Applicant was present but had no additional comments.

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to table Special Exception Application #1804 and send back to Zoning & Appeals.

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception for Application #1806 submitted by Klaus Bermel-Schanz.  The property is located at 104 Chimney Place, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 93, 5th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 35, Block “C”, Section 3 of Quail Run Subdivision, consisting of 0.98 acres. 
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Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Snowball (Ice Treats) business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to approval by the Environmental Health Department, no signage, no customers to the home, and allowing for a 6 ft. x 12 ft enclosed trailer to be used for the business and stored on the property.  He further explained that the applicant intends to sell the ice treats at offsite locations such as sporting events and that the Environmental Health approval requirement was based on the fact that the ice was not pre-packaged.
Mr. Walker asked if the trailer was to be stored somewhere specific on the property such as in the rear yard or a garage.  Mr. Andrews stated that the Zoning & Appeals Board did not impose any other restrictions.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1806.  

Applicant was present but did not have additional information.

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1806 subject to approval by the Environmental Health Department, no signage, no customers to the home, and allowing for a 6 ft. x 12 ft. enclosed trailer to be used for the business and stored on the property.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Re-Zoning Application #1805 submitted by Thomas Hollingsworth.  Mr. Andrews stated that the Board of Planning & Zoning tabled this application so that the applicant could present additional information at the next Planning & Zoning meeting on June 16th.  This item would come back to the Board of Commissioners on July 1st.  Chairman Stalnaker asked County Attorney Tom Hall if it was necessary to hold a public hearing if the intent was to send the application back to Planning & Zoning.  Mr. Hall replied that it was not necessary. 
Motion by McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to table Re-Zoning Application #1805 and send back to Planning & Zoning so that additional information can be provided by the applicant.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews briefed the Board on a proposed amendment to the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations concerning aircraft.  He explained that there have been two previous applications for helipads within the County but that there was not any criteria established to regulate them.  He further explained that although airstrips, airports, heliports and helipads are already permissible in the M-1 and M-2 zoning districts, and that helipads are permissible in a C-2 zoned district, properties zoned R-AG would be required to obtain a special exception and meet certain criteria under the proposed amendment.  Those criteria are spelled out in the amendment which would add Section 109 to the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations.
Mr. Walker asked if the proposed amendment addressed aircraft approaches to the properties.  Mr. Andrews replied that it did not.

Mr. McMichael asked if the vegetative buffer criteria needed to be detailed within the amendment.  Mr. Andrews explained that the definition of the vegetative buffer term was already included elsewhere within the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations.
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Chairman Stalnaker asked about the criteria in the amendment that would prohibit paved landing strips or runways.  Mr. Andrews explained that the special exception is site specific only to the applicant so therefore the exception would not be transferrable to any future owners of the property.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations amendment concerning aircraft.

Mr. Walton Wood commented that his nephew operated a crop-dusting operation and has a paved landing strip for his aircraft and wanted to know if he would be grandfathered in if this proposed amendment was adopted.  Chairman Stalnaker stated that any existing paved strips would be grandfathered.

Mr. Walker asked if there were any concern of aircraft flying low over neighboring properties.  Mr. Andrews explained that the 25 acre minimum was part of the amendment specifically to allay those concerns.

Tom Hall stated that any complaints of flying low over neighboring properties would be regulated through the existing nuisance ordinance.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve an amendment to the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations adding Section 109 (Aircraft). 
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve District Attorney Hartwig’s request to purchase one vehicle, a copy machine and case management software and support for the District Attorney’s office as outlined in his letter dated May 30, 2014. 100% of the cost will be reimbursed to the County from the District Attorney’s forfeiture account.  The Comptroller is authorized to make the necessary budget adjustments in the FY2014 budget for the copy machine ($15,935) and the case management software ($46,345.66). 
Chairman Stalnaker asked Purchasing Agent Mark Baker to assist District Attorney Hartwig with the bidding of this vehicle and also for another vehicle that the State of Georgia will purchase.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to concur with a City of Warner Robins annexation request for all that tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lot 16 of the 11th Land District, Houston County, Georgia, being known and designated as Lots 9 and 10, Whispering Woods West, totaling 2.45 acres, according to a survey prepared by Broxton Surveying Co., dated May 9, 1972 a copy of which is of record in Plat Book 14 and 15, Page 54 and 195, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.

Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the appointment of Ms. Sharon Hansen to fill the unexpired term of Ms. Faye Coulter on the Phoenix Center Community Service Board.  Ms. Hansen’s term will begin effective June 3, 2014 and expire on June 30, 2016.
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Additionally, Chairman Stalnaker asked the Board members for their thoughts on the recent changes made to the powers and duties of the Department of Behavioral Health by SB349 that now requires two elected officials to be part of its Board of Directors. The general consensus would be that one Commissioner would be appointed each year on a rotating basis.  Mr. Walker offered to take the first appointment and to search out another elected official to serve as well.  These appointments will be considered at the June 17th Board meeting.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign a resolution to update the Houston County Service Delivery Strategy reflecting a change in service delivery thereby allowing the City of Perry to assume responsibility for sewer service from the City of Warner Robins for Tract 1 and 2 as shown on a property plat by Waddle & Company for ASIL Group, LLC & Alexis Investments, LLC.  Following the passage of the resolution by the cities of Centerville, Perry and Warner Robins, Chairman Stalnaker is authorized to sign a certification page confirming this amendment.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #1 on the storm drainage repair project at 105 Edgewater Court (Statham’s Landing) with Northeast Concrete Company for an increase of $34,506.00.  This will increase the original price from $13,543.00 to $48,049.00. 

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the award of the Carl Vinson Parkway Phase 3 widening project to Reeves Construction Company of Macon in the amount of $2,894,834.74.  This is a SPLOST 2001 funded project. 

Chairman Stalnaker remarked that this project was abandoned several years ago because the first two phases took up the funds originally budgeted from the 2001 SPLOST.  However, there is enough money left in the 2001 SPLOST to now move forward with Phase 3.  The construction will widen the road from two lanes to three, adding a turn lane and sidewalks.  A turn signal at the intersection of Carl Vinson Parkway and Dunbar Road will also be added.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve the award of the Haynesville Well upgrade for Sections 1 and 2 to Greene’s Water Wells, Inc. of Gray, Georgia in the total amount of $63,942.13.  This project is a Water Fund capital improvement project.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of bills totaling $2,537,331.42.  
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar introduced two interns who are working with the Engineering Department during the summer.  Dustin McLendon is a Junior at Georgia Southern and Kate Hill is a recent Warner Robins High graduate who will be attending the University of Georgia.  Both are working toward an engineering degree.  A third intern, Matt Monday, could not attend the meeting because he was on a family vacation.

There being no further public comments the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Chairman Stalnaker recognized Ben Hulbert, Vice-President at State Bank & Trust, and Dan Perdue, Media & Technology Director at Cross Point Baptist Church.  Both are participating in the Perry Leadership Institute through the Chamber of Commerce.
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Mr. McMichael thanked Mr. Hulbert and Mr. Perdue for attending the meeting representing the Perry Leadership Institute.

Mr. Thomson asked everyone to keep Frank Malloy’s wife, Marilyn, in their thoughts and prayers following her recent injuries suffered in a traffic accident.

Mr. Walker thanked summer interns Mr. McLendon and Miss Hill for attending and remarked that we are fortunate to have such outstanding young people in our community.

There being no further comments from the Commissioners the meeting was continued.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  
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